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1. Introduction

1.
The Chairman welcomed members to the meeting and informed members that it was his last week with the Home Affairs Panel.  He introduced his successor, Mr Wilson Fung, along with Mr Victor Ng, successor of Mr John Dean who retired from his capacity as the Principle Assistant Secretary for Home Affairs at the end of May, to members.

2. Hearing of the United Nations Committee on Elimination of Discrimination against Women on the Second Report of the HKSAR under the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) (Papers No. 4(a)/2006 and 4(b)/2006)
2.
Ms Hinny Lam of the Health, Welfare and Food Bureau (HWFB) introduced the paper at the Chairman’s invitation.  Members had the following questions –
(a) Some Members gathered from the Secretariat of the United Nations Committee on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (UNCEDAW) that the latter had not received the Government’s invitation for the Committee’s pre-hearing visit to Hong Kong.  Would the Government (1) ensure that the Committee had received the invitation; (2) sponsor the visit of the Committee to Hong Kong, and (3) try its best to facilitate the Committee to visit Hong Kong?  Ms Linda Lai, Deputy Secretary for Health, Welfare and Food, said that the invitation had been passed to the Chairman of the Committee in early June through China’s Permanent Mission to the United Nations (UN) in New York, and that the the visit would be fully sponsored by the HKSAR Government.  The Government had followed up with the Permanent Mission on the response of the CEDAW Committee but had not received any reply yet.  The Bureau would follow up with the Permanent Mission again.

(b) There should be a slot dedicated to questions on the HKSAR in the hearing:  Ms Lai said that the procedure of the hearing would be set by the Committee and would be known only at a later stage.  The Chairman added that the procedure would usually be announced at at the beginning of the hearing.  In the hearing of Hong Kong’s second report under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) held in April last year, the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, which is the Treaty Monitoring Body (TMB) of the Covenant, had divided the sessions among the Central People’s Government, the HKSARG and the Macao SARG.  However, in the hearing of Hong Kong’s initial report under the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) held in September the same year, the three governments were invited to address the Committee in one undivided session.  As the coming CEDAW hearing had been scheduled for five hours only, it would be likely that it would follow the mode of CRC.  Ms Lai said that it was still unclear at this stage what the arrangement would be.  HWFB would pass any information in this regard to the Forum as soon as they heard anything from the UN.

(c) How did the WoC measure the effectiveness of its three strategies in promoting gender mainstreaming as mentioned in the paper:  Ms Lai said that the HWFB and the WoC had conducted a review on the application of gender mainstreaming checklist in the Government.  Departments which had applied the gender mainstreaming checklist were invited to provide feedback on their experience in the use of the checklist. Based on the review, the WoC had published a booklet to consolidate on the experience in applying the checklist with a view to further promoting gender mainstreaming in the Government.  

(d) Can the Administration provide the checklist and guidance notes on gender mainstreaming, as well as a list of “gender focal points” contact persons?  Ms Lam said that the gender mainstreaming checklist can be found in HWFB’s website and also in the booklet on good practice mentioned.  As for the list of “gender focal points” contact persons, the information was also available on WoC’s website.  [Post-meeting note: HWFB provided a copy of the booklet to the Secretary on 11 August 2006 for onward transmission to Members for information.]

(e) What kind of officers received training for gender mainstreaming?  The HWFB organised regular gender-related training for different ranks and grades of civil servants, from frontline staff, to managerial grades and officers involved in policy making, e.g. Administrative Officers,.  In late 2005, the Bureau had also arranged a briefing session on gender mainstreaming for all Principal Officials and Heads of Departments, and another one for LegCo Members as well.

(f) What had the Government done to empower ethnic minorities women and encourage them to participate in the society?  Had the WoC got any strategy to help impoverished ethnic minorities women to enhance their living condition?  Ms Lai said that the main aim of HWFB/WoC was to help enhance women’s status in the society, which would equally benefit ethnic minorities women.  That said, to better address the specific needs that ethnic minorities women in Hong Kong might have, the Government had recently appointed to the WoC a member with ethnic minority background with a view to providing inputs for the development of a strategy to help ethnic minorities women. .

(g) The Government’s response to Q.26 of the CEDAW list of issues on human trafficking is insufficient.  References should be made to a relevant study conducted by the University of Hong Kong’s (HKU’s) Centre for Comparative and Public Law on women from the Mainland arrested in Hong Kong for prostitution by women from the Mainland:  The data contained in the Government’s response to the list of issue was provided by the Police basing on the number of prosecutions for prostitution organized by crime syndicates.  Individual Mainland women who went into prostitution due to debt bondage or other economic reasons might not have been accounted for.  HWFB would invite the Security Bureau to look into the study by the HKU and make reference to the findings as appropriate.

(h) Had the Government updated the UNCEDAW on its latest progress on combating domestic violence?  Ms Lai said that there had been a lot of developments on the measures and strategy to combat domestic violence since the report was submitted, for example the Police’s latest improvement measures in handling cases of domestic violence, which had received positive response from the media and public.  The Government had also increased the resources allocated to enhance prevention of domestic violence and strengthen the support for victims of domestic violence.  The Government would update the Committee of the progress made at the upcoming hearing.

(i) Many of the measures previously implemented by the Government had been altered since the submission of the CEDAW report.  For example, the seven-year residency requirement for CSSA was introduced in 2004, and new arrivals were previously regarded as a racial group for the purpose of the proposed Race Discrimination Bill.  Had the UNCEDAW been updated with the latest developments?  Ms Lai explained that the seven-year residency requirement was made in accordance with the Government’s population policy.  But this requirement was exercised with flexibility depending on the particular circumstances of the applicant.  For example, victims of domestic violence might be exempted from the requirement on passionate ground.  The Government had to strike a balance prudent deployment of public resources and the need to help the underprivileged.  Addressing the question on new arrivals as a separate racial group, the Chairman said that the scope of the proposed Race Discrimination Bill followed that contained in Article 1 of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, which did not include the length of a person’s residency or immigrant status.  This point had been made repeatedly on different occasions in the past two years.  The Government had also been providing various services specifically targeting at new arrivals, and would continue to do so depending on the need of the society.

(j) All new arrivals centres previously run by the Social Welfare Department have been replaced by the Integrated Family Services Centres (IFSCs).  What is the manpower resources of the IFSCs as compared with the new arrivals centres, and how many new arrivals have those centres taken in?  Ms Lai said that there had been differences in views on the issue of whether services for new arrivals would be better provided by specialized centres or through an integrated approach.  The restructuring and integration of different types of service centres into IFSCs was the result of a lengthy and detailed study, and thorough discussion with relevant academics and NGOs within the welfare sector.  The new service model was fully implemented in April 2005 and it might take some time to see the effectiveness and impact of the new model.  In terms of manpower resources provided, the conversion into the IFSC model was cost-neutral and there had been no reduction in the Government’s resources input in the relevant services.  Indeed, over the past two years, additional resources had been allocated to strengthen the manpower resources of the IFSCs to strengthen support for families in need. 

(k) The Government should clarify that, contrary to the impression given in the Government’s response to the CEDAW list of issues, problems of human trafficking did exist in Hong Kong:  The Chairman explained that the issue of human trafficking was first raised in the hearing of Hong Kong’s second report under the ICESCR in April 2005, and again in the hearing of Hong Kong’s initial report under the CRC in September that year.  The Government had inquired with the UN on where they obtained the relevant information, and was given to understand that the information came from some consulates, as well as the study conducted by the HKU mentioned earlier.  From the information we had, there were cases in which Mainland women engaged in sex trade in Hong Kong for economic reasons, but there was no evidence to suggest that they fell victim of forced prostitution and human trafficking.  It would be useful if more information on the allegation could be provided so that the Government could investigate further.

(l) The Government needed to update its definition of human trafficking to include debt bondage contract of some domestic helpers.  Also, the problem of human trafficking was never properly addressed by the Government because the Police usually dismissed the ordeal suffered by victims who were arrested as prostitutes:  Ms Lai said that she would communicate the comments to the Security Bureau.

(m) Women labour were usually underpaid and disadvantaged economically:  The Chairman said that the Government’s stance in regard of “Equal Pay for Equal Value” remained that it had already been covered by the Sex Discrimination Ordinance.  The Equal Opportunities Commission was looking at the feasibility of working out a methodology to compare the pay for both sexes.  Ms Lai said that there had been diverse views on the issue and the main areas of concern included that the average wage earning by women was lower than that by men, and more women were occupying low-wage jobs. .  The Government had put in its efforts to build capacity of the underprivileged women to participate in gainful economic activities through training and education.  Funding had also been made for community activities aiming at enhancing women’s ability in economic participation.

(n) The new service model proposed by the Government in supporting victims of sexual violence was not as comprehensive as the service currently provided bythe Rainlily :  Ms Lai said that Rainlily’s current service was restricted to a hospital in Kowloon.  Under the new service model, “one-stop service” would be provided to victims of sexual violence at all 15 hospitals of the Hospital Authority with emergency departments across the territory.  A 24-hour hotline and outreaching service would be available, and a designated team of social workers would be set up to handle these cases.  Upon notification, the designated social worker would accompany the victim at the emergency rooms and coordinate with other related professionals to provide services that the victim required.  A new crisis and support centre would also be set up to provide temporary accommodation for victims who suffered from sexual violence or domestic violence.

(o) Political asylum seekers who suffered from sexual violence could not report to the Police as their stay in Hong Kong was illegal:  Ms Lai said that the status of asylum seekers’ to lawfully stay in Hong Kong was governed by the relevant law and their positions would not be compromised by their reporting to Police of the sexual violence.

3. Initial Response to the Concluding Observations of the United Nations Human Rights Committee on the Second Report of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region in the light of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (Paper No.5/2006)
3.
The Chairman introduced the paper.  Members had the following comments –
(a) How could the Government ensure that the Race Discrimination Bill would be introduced into the LegCo within this year?  The Chairman said that it was the Government’s original intention to introduce the Bill into the LegCo within the 2005-06 legislative session, but it had been delayed due to a number of issues which had surfaced in the past months, such as the controversy surrounding the exception for expatriate staff etc.  Those issues had mostly been resolved and we hoped to be able to introduce the Bill into the LegCo before the end of this calendar year.

(b) It was the Government’s constitutional responsibility to refrain from discrimination.  Bureaux/Departments could not hope to evade it by adding exceptions to the Bill:  The Chairman said that the exceptions given under the Bill could not contravene Article 39 of the Basic Law.  Most of the exceptions were added to the Bill for the avoidance of doubt only.

(c) Would the Race Relations Unit be discontinued subject to the result of the Government’s review of contract staff?  The contracts of the Unit’s staff had just been renewed so the Unit’s continuity should not be impacted by the review in the near future.

(d) Would the various forums be continued after the Chairman’s departure from the Home Affairs Bureau?  The Chairman said that the forums make a good channel of communication between the Government and NGOs and he believed that they would be continued after his departure.

(e) The UN Human Rights Committee had expressed concerns over the issue of right of abode, and the Government’s response about having established procedures in place to address the problem of split families was far from satisfactory:  The Chairman said that the Government’s initial response to the Committee’s concerned had been contained in paragraphs 20-23 of the paper.  The detailed response on the issue would be given in the next report.

(f) The UN Human Rights Committee had asked the Government to provide information on the issue of right of abode, among others, next year:  The Chairman said the Government would provide the information as required.

(g) The reservation in regard of Article 25 of the Covenant did not apply anymore:  The Chairman said that if the Government had really contravened the Covenant, it would have to take action to rectify it.  However, the issue concerned the different interpretation of the Covenant by the Human Rights Committee and the Government.  We maintained that the Government’s interpretation of the relevant article in the Covenant still stood.  As for the Committee’s recommendations made on the basis of its own understanding of the Covenant, the Government would have to decide on whether or not such recommendations were to be implemented upon consideration of their implication on public interest.

(h) Had the Government reviewed the existing legislation after the enactment of the HKBORO to ensure that those legislations did not contravene the provision of the Ordinance:  The Chairman said that a review had been conducted before the enactment of the Ordinance.  However, we still needed to rely on case laws to establish if the provisions in a statute contravened the Hong Kong Bill of Rights Ordinance.  The recent case concerning the age of consent for homosexual activities was one example.

(i) Would the Government legislate against discrimination on the ground of sexual orientation?  The Chairman said that the issue was controversial and more time was needed to deliberate on the question of legislation.  The Government did not have a timetable for this.

4. Any other business

4.
The Chairman said that the Security Bureau had submitted two papers to address the questions raised by the Forum in its last meeting:  one on asylum seekers and CAT claimants, and another on the security arrangements during the WTO MC6.  A member requested the Chairman to continue to invite the Security Bureau to attend the next meeting.  The Chairman agreed to continue to extend the invitation to the Bureau.  Another member requested information on the determination procedures in the CAT, as well as the number of relevant cases handled by the Immigration Department.  The Chairman agreed to ask Immigration Department for the information.

5.
A member asked the Chairman to make available Chinese version of the Forum’s discussion papers.  The Chairman agreed to the suggestion.

6.
In conclusion, the Chairman thanked members for their support in the past years.

5. Date of next meeting

7.
The next meeting is scheduled for 6 December 2006.

Home Affairs Bureau
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